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Dear President Rothing, Police Commissioner Boyle, and Board of Trustees: 

On behalf of the members of the Bannockburn Police Department, I am pleased to submit our 

2020 Annual Report.  This report describes the accomplishments of our police officers includ-

ing their deterrence and enforcement actions, involvement in Village of Bannockburn events, 

and services developed to assist our Village residents.  

The year 2020 was a year of challenges.   While all countries faced the twin threats of the 

worst pandemic the world has seen in more than a century and sharp economic downturns, the 

U.S. found itself in a unique position with levels of social unrest.  The impact of these disas-

ters was felt by the Village of Bannockburn Police Department and actions were taken to man-

age through the challenges with grace and courage.  The department has responded to the pan-

demic in various ways such as minimizing the number of officers reporting to work, complet-

ing training online from home, implementing safety precautions for officers, maintaining so-

cial distancing protocols, sanitizing police vehicles, and adjusting to minimal contact with the 

public – very unique adjustments for our profession. Following the death of George Floyd, in 

May, unrest broke out and quickly spread across the country and the world. Widespread prop-

erty destruction and looting occurred and the threat required the Bannockburn Police depart-

ment to increase the number of patrols, its interaction with the public, and hours worked. 

During this challenging time, the Village Board and the Village residents continued to support 

their police department and its officers. Realizing the importance of resident safety, the Village 

Board agreed to increase staff from seven to eight full-time officers to allow scheduling of two 

officers per shift, continued to support training initiatives, and provided budgeted funds to pur-

chase necessary equipment to help them serve the community.  

Training remains a high priority in the department, while most in-person training was can-
celled due to the pandemic, the department continued its outdoor firearms training and in-
creased its online training to stay current with laws and proper police procedures. 

The department remains committed to implementing programs and ideas which will make us 

more effective, efficient, and accessible to the residents we serve.  Although we are small, our 

size does not limit our vision to be the best we can be.   

Thank you, President Rothing, Police Commissioner Boyle, Trustees, and residents of Ban-

nockburn, for your continued support.  We couldn’t do it without you. 

Sincerely, 

Walter R. Trillhaase 

Chief of Police  
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Village President 
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Kerry Martin 
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Full-Time Officers 

Chief Walter Trillhaase 

Lieutenant George Roberts 
(Retired) 
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Full-Time Officers 

Lieutenant Michael Volling 

Sergeant Dennis Sears 
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Full-Time Officers 

Officer Robert Ogden 
Lake County Major Crime Task Force, Field 

Training Officer, Range Officer, DARE Officer 

Officer William Annen 
Field Training Officer, Accreditation Manager 
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Full-Time Officers 

Officer Frank Czajka 
Mobile Field Force 

Officer Dale Weshinskey 

Officer Thomas Fuerst 
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Part-Time Officers 

Officer Jeffrey Appelt 
Evanston PD (Retired) 

Officer Scott Bolger 
Chicago PD (Retired) 

Officer Oliver Cachola 
Deerfield PD Commander 
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Part-Time Officers 

Officer Richard Davies 

Vernon Hills PD (Retired) 

Officer Dwight Davis 
Lake Forest PD Commander 

Officer Jeffrey Devroy 
Evanston PD (Retired) 

NIPAS Hostage Negotiator 
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Part-Time Officers 

Officer Anthony Kropp 
Deerfield PD Officer 

Officer Anthony Matheny 
Northbrook PD (Retired) 

Officer Jared Tyunaitis 
Riverwoods PD Officer 

MCAT 

Officer Iain McCowan 
Deerfield PD (Retired) 
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Lieutenant George A. Roberts III’s Retirement 

On Tuesday, February 11, 2020, Lieutenant George Roberts retired from the Bannockburn Police Department 

after serving for 14 years. He was hired as an Officer in 2006, promoted to Sergeant in 2016, and was 

promoted to Lieutenant in 2017. George dedicated a total of 43 years to law enforcement. George served the 

Wauconda Police Department from 1977 through 2005. He was Walter Trillhaase’s Field Training Officer in 

1987 when he was hired by the Wauconda Police Department. 

On April 4, 2010, George was on patrol in Bannockburn Green.  He observed a white pick up truck exiting the 

rear drive.  Due to recent thefts in the area he became suspicious and followed the truck into the Shell Gas 

Station parking lot.  His years of experience and interview skills paid off BIG!  The two me had over 20 

pounds of packaged marijuana in the truck.  The suspects were arrested and charged with Felony Possession 

and Delivery and Trafficking of Cannabis. 

On April 31, 2010 George was on patrol in Bannockburn Green.  He saw a man squatting down next to a 

downspout at the front of the building.  He noticed a pry bar and became suspicious.  His instincts paid off and 

he realized the suspect was stealing the copper downspouts.  He also cleared a theft case where the same 

suspect stole the downspouts from the Panera Bread on March 30th. 

On August 18, 2006, George was on patrol in Bannockburn Green.  He observed a man exiting Dominick’s 

carrying three packages of meat that were not in a shopping bag.  He interviewed the man and asked for a 

receipt.  The man said he did not have one and could not prove he purchased the meat.  He was placed under 

arrest and a subsequent search of his car revealed he also had cannabis and paraphernalia.   

George Roberts has received several awards for perfect attendance throughout the years and he has also been 
acknowledged for his perseverance in parking enforcement, focusing mostly on Handicapped Parking 

Violators. 

Thank you, George, for your 14 years of dedicated service to the Village of Bannockburn. 
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Officer Mark Chandler’s Retirement 

On Monday, January 24, 2020,  Officer Mark Chandler retired from the Bannockburn Police 

Department.  

In 1980, Officer Chandler was hired by the Vernon Hills Police Department. In 2000, he was 

promoted to Corporal, and in 2002, he was promoted to Sergeant. And finally, in 2006, he was 

promoted to Commander. In 2010, Officer Chandler retired from the Vernon Hills Police 

Department, and was hired by the Bannockburn Police Department as a part-time officer. In 

2012, he was hired by the Lake County Sheriff’s Office as a Court Security Officer.  

Officer Mark Chandler is leaving the Bannockburn Police Department after more than 4o 

years in law enforcement. He will continue to work for the Lake County Sheriff’s Office. On 

Monday, March 9, 2020, Officer Chandler was presented with a Retirement Award  to thank 

him for his service with the Bannockburn Police Department. 

Officer Patricia McConnell’s Retirement 

On Monday, March 9, 2020, Officer Patty McConnell was presented with a Retirement Award 

for her service with the Bannockburn Police Department.  

In 1978, Officer McConnell was hired by the Winnetka Police Department,. She was later 
promoted to Sergeant, before she retired in 2005 after 27 years of service in Winnetka. In 
2005, she was hired by the Illinois Attorney General’s Office as the Director of Investigations. 
In the same year, she was hired by the Bannockburn Police Department as a part-time officer. 
Officer McConnell was the designated Northern Illinois Police Alarm System’s Hostage 

Negotiator. She responded to mutual aid call-outs where there was a need or potentially a need 
for a negotiator for a hostage situation or a barricaded subject. Her team’s goal was to de-
escalate, negotiate, and peacefully resolve  critical situations.  

Officer Patty McConnell leaves us with more than 40 years of service in the law enforcement 
community. She will continue to add years, as her next stop is to the Kildeer Police 
Department where she will continue her work with NIPAS.  
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Swearing In of New Part-Time and Full-Time Officers 

In 2020, we had some part-time and full-time positions open as a result of promotions, job 

changes, and retirements. The individuals pictured were chosen to fill those positions because 

of their experience, background, and personality.  

Swearing in of Lieutenant Michael Volling 

On Monday, January 12, 2021, Officer Michael Volling was promoted to Lieutenant. 

Lieutenant Volling has worked for the Bannockburn Police Department for 4 years. Mike 

retired as The Chief of the Glencoe Police Department and served as the Chief of the Golf 

Police Department.  Mike is also a trained paramedic. 
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2020 K9 Dex Memorial Award 

This year, the Bannockburn Police Department awarded the first annual K9 Dex Memorial 

Award to Officer Robert Ogden for his continued dedication to the law enforcement profession 

serving as a police officer, as well as: 

• Member of the Lake County Major Crimes Task Force 

• DARE Officer 

• Firearms Instructor 

• Field Training Officer 

• Evidence Custodian, and 

• An active “Officer Friendly” of the Bannockburn community 

Officer Ogden began his law enforcement career in March of 1981 when he was hired by the 

Deerfield Police Department. He served as a dedicated employee until July of 2010 when he 

was hired as a full-time officer for the Bannockburn Police Department. Over the past 40 

years, Officer Ogden has dedicated his life to law enforcement. For the past 11 years, Officer 

Ogden has strived to be the best officer than he can be for the Bannockburn Police 

Department. He consistently goes above and beyond the call of duty and he would give 

anyone the shirt off of his back. Officer Ogden is truly worthy of the first-ever awarded K9 

Dex Memorial Award.  
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K9 ODIN 
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Assist to the Highland Park Police Department 

On Monday, February 3, 2020, Officer Dave Lemmer and K9 Odin assisted the Highland Park 

Police Department with tracking a missing 15 year-old, autistic girl. She had gotten into an 

argument with her mother and left the residence in her pajamas, robe, and no shoes in 38-

degree weather. Officers searched for an hour. When Officer Lemmer and Odin arrived, they 

located the girl, who was cold, but otherwise in good condition. 

 

Assist to the Northbrook Police Department 

On Wednesday, February 26, 2020, Officer Dave Lemmer and K9 Odin assisted the 

Northbrook Police Department with the sniff of a vehicle on a traffic stop. 2.25 grams of 

heroin/fentanyl, 4.75 grams of methamphetamine, 2 glass meth pipes, 4-6 grams of cannabis, 

three THC vape cartridges with a vape pen, a scale, and numerous plastic bags containing 

residue were located in the suspect’s vehicle. 

K9 Odin 2020 Highlights 
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Officer Dave Lemmer and K9 Odin’s Retirement  

On Tuesday, June 30, 2020, Officer Dave Lemmer and K9 Odin retired from the Bannockburn 

Police Department. Officer Lemmer graduated from the Police Training Institute as a certified 

Police Officer in 1978 and graduated from Western Illinois University with a Bachelor’s 

Degree in Social Justice in 1984. After working for both the Peru and Paw Paw Police 

Departments, Officer Lemmer began his career with the Deerfield Police Department in 1984 

and retired in 2005. On February 28, 2005, Officer Lemmer began his employment with the 

Bannockburn Police Department as a part-time officer. On May 9, 2005, he was sworn in as a 

full-time officer for the Bannockburn Police Department. Officer Lemmer was teamed  up 

with K9 Dex from 2010 until 2013, when Dex suddenly passed away. Officer Lemmer then 

partnered with K9 Odin until they retired together on June 30, 2020. Officer Lemmer and his 

K9 partner’s shoes can never be filled here. They will both be greatly missed.  
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SIGNIFICANT CASES 
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Retail Theft at Walgreen’s 

On Saturday, January 4, 2020, Lieutenant Michael Volling was dispatched to the Walgreen’s 
store in Bannockburn Green Retail Center where a retail theft was reported. A description of 
the offenders and their vehicle was provided over the police radio. Deerfield Police Officers 
stopped the vehicle in front of their police department for speeding. The occupants fit the 
description of the retail theft suspects and they had a large quantity of Dove products in their 
vehicle. Lieutenant Volling made contact with Walgreen’s employees and learned 
approximately $700.00 worth of merchandise was stolen. It was subsequently recovered from 
this stop and the vehicle occupants were charged with retail theft and released on bond. 

Possession of a Controlled Substance at Bannockburn Green Retail Center 

On Thursday, February 13, 2020, at approximately 10:20AM Officer William Annen was 
asked to assist the Libertyville PD in locating a stolen “Bobcat” skid steer at the Bannockburn 
Green Retail Center.  He arrived a few minutes prior to the Libertyville PD Detectives.  He 
located a “Bobcat” and parked next to it.  While waiting for Libertyville Detectives, a male 
exited a white car parked next to the “Bobcat” and a conversation ensued.  Officer Annen 
became suspicious of the suspect, got out of his squad car and the suspect began to walk away.  
Officer Annen ordered the suspect to remain for his investigation and he refused.  Officer 
Annen then placed his hands on the suspect, and the suspect attempted to pull away.  They 
both ended up on the ground, at which time Libertyville PD Detectives arrived and assisted 
Officer Annen with handcuffing the suspect.  The suspect stated that the reason he wanted to 
walk away was due to the cocaine he had in his pocket.  He was transported to the Deerfield 
PD where he was processed, charged with Possession of Cocaine and Resisting a Peace 
Officer.  He was then transported to the Lake County Jail.  Libertyville Detectives determined 
the “Bobcat” located, was in fact the one reported stolen from Libertyville.  It was recovered 
and returned to the owner.   
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VILLAGE OF BANNOCKBURN 

EVENTS 
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COVID-19 Cancellations 

Due to COVID-19, all Village of Bannockburn events were cancelled in 2020. 
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TRAINING AND CONFERENCES 
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Full-Time Officer Department Training 

On Wednesday, January 29, 2020, all the full-time officers spent the day at the Highland Park 

Range and Training Center for firearms qualifications, OC/Pepper Spray certification, Taser 

certification, Use of Force training, AED/CPR certification and a Department meeting hosted 

by Village Manager Maria Lasday and Chief Trillhaase.  

Part-Time Officer Department Training 

On Thursday, January 30, 2020, most the part-time officers spent the day at the Highland Park 

Range and Training Center for firearms qualifications, OC/Pepper Spray certification, Taser 

certification, Use of Force training, AED/CPR certification and a Department meeting hosted 

by Village Manager Maria Lasday and Chief Trillhaase.  
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Bristol Range Training 

On Thursday, July 30, 2020, all of the full-time and some of the part-time officers traveled to 

Bristol, WI, for firearms training and State of Illinois qualifications. The range gives officers 

the opportunity to train with department rifles as well as handguns. On Thursday, November 5, 

2020, all of the full-time and some of the part-time officers participated in a night-time rifle 

and pistol training session. 
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BANNOCKBURN SCHOOL 

INVOLVEMENT 
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5th Grade DARE Program 

This year was very different for the DARE Program at the Bannockburn School. In order to 

complete the DARE curriculum, Mrs. Wilson provided the Zoom platform for video 

conferencing with the students. There were 18 children in the class. Officer Robert Ogden 

scanned the DARE book and Mrs. Wilson was able to send the pages to the students. Once a 

week, Officer Ogden would sign-in to the Zoom platform and conduct the lessons. This 

method went better than expected and the students had a good time.  
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Lunch with a Cop 

This year, the Bannockburn Police Department continued the program created in partnership 

with the Bannockburn School called “Lunch with a Cop.” Each month, several officers from 

the Bannockburn Police Department went to the school for lunch and spent time with the 

students. Coronavirus prevented the Lunch with a Cop program from continuing regularly 

during the 2019-2020 and 2020-2021 school years. However, the Bannockburn Officers were 

able to meet with the students a few times in the beginning of 2020 and had fun conversations 

and enjoyed their time spent at the Bannockburn School. Students also created wonderful 

posters to express their happiness with the program. 
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COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT 
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Chicago Car  Show 

On Sunday, February 16, 2020, Sergeant Dennis Sears and Officer Robert Ogden went to the 

Chicago Car Show to educate the public on vehicle passenger protection and child safety seats.  
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Community – The Anti-Drug (CTAD) 

Community – The Anti-Drug (CTAD) is a community organization comprised of parents, 

local government, school officials, clergy, and healthcare providers. The mission of this 

coalition is to reduce the use of alcohol, marijuana, and other drugs among youth in 

Bannockburn, Deerfield, Highland Park, Highwood, and Riverwoods.  

The Bannockburn Police Department provided several Bannockburn restaurants with flyers 

from CTAD to include in their take-out meals. These flyers had activities for families to do 

together while staying at home and enjoying their meals. 
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DONATIONS AND GRANTS 
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IDOT Traffic Safety Grant 

On  Wednesday, October 7, 2020, Chief Walter Trillhaase and Lieutenant Michael Volling met 

with IDOT’s Scott Christian to review the Traffic Safety Grant that the Bannockburn Police 

Department was awarded. The Department was awarded $31,416.00 for extra traffic safety 

enforcement details, mostly scheduled around specific holidays.  

Medline Corporation Donation 

On Wednesday, October 28, 2020, Chief Walter Trillhaase went to the Lake County Sheriff’s 

Office in Libertyville, IL, to pick up three cases of hand sanitizer that was donated by the 

Medline Corporation. 
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Digital Speed Display Board 

The digital speed display board was paid for by a donation from a Bannockburn resident. This 

tool has been deployed throughout the Village reminding drivers to watch their speed and 

mind the speed limit.  
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INTERGOVERNMENTAL 

MUTUAL AID 
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Emergency Management Coordinating Council of Lake County  

On Wednesday, January 8, 2020, Police Commissioner Boyle and Chief Trillhaase attended the 

Emergency Management Coordinating Council of Lake County meeting. Police Commissioner 

Boyle was sworn in as the Vice President. The EMCCLC meets once a month to discuss 

emergency management strategies and Lake County events. These meetings are attended by 

various law enforcement and other governmental agencies from Lake County.  

Route 22 Traffic Safety Campaign 

On Sunday, February 2, 2020, the Bannockburn Police Department, along with police 

departments from Buffalo Grove, Highland Park, Lake Zurich, and the Lake County Sheriff’s 

Office took part in a special traffic safety campaign in conjunction with this year’s Super Bowl 

weekend. The participating agencies stopped numerous violators during the enforcement 

period. Most notably, 4 arrests were made for DUI, 3 citations were issued for distracted 

driving, and 3 citations were issued for suspended, revoked, or no driver’s licenses.  
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IN MEMORIAM 
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Northern Illinois Police K9 Memorial 

On Saturday, September 26, 2020, Chief Walter Trillhaase and Police Commissioner James 

Boyle attended the Northern Illinois Police K9 Memorial in Grayslake, IL. This annual event 

recognizes the passing of police dogs who have served the residents of Illinois. There is a 

memorial statue with stones that feature the names of each K9 that has passed away. 
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2020 STATISTICS 
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Understanding the “Crime Index” 

 
The Crime Index is used to indicate the amount and extent of Violent Crimes and Property Crimes, in a given 
jurisdiction, as defined by the International Association of Chiefs of Police Committee on Uniform Crime 
Reports (UCR).  Police departments throughout the United States report on eight crime areas: four categories 
of Violent Crimes and four categories of Property Crimes. 

Violent Crimes 

 

 

 

Murder 

Criminal Sexual Assault 

Robbery 

Aggravated Assault/Battery 

Property Crimes 

 

 

 

Burglary 

Theft 

Vehicle Theft 

Arson 

 

The Crime Index is the total number of indexed offenses occurring within a given jurisdiction during a 
specified period of time.  In 2020, Bannockburn had a crime index of 27. 

 2020 2019 

Murder 0 0 

Criminal Sexual Assault 0 0 

Robbery 0 0 

Aggravated Assault/Battery 0 1 

   

Burglary 3 2 

Theft 23 36 

Vehicle Theft 1 0 

Arson 0 0 

Total 27 39 
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Crime Index Offenses 

Four Year Comparison 

The above chart shows a comparison of the indexed crime totals for each year shown.  
The Bannockburn Police Department will continue to patrol and monitor residential and 
commercial areas of the Village in our effort to maintain a low crime index number and 
keep our residents and their property safe.  
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2020 Calls for Service and/or Activity 

Four Year Comparison 

Calls for service and initiated activity includes activity generated by crime complaints, requests for service, 

officer initiated activity, traffic accidents, alarms, and a myriad of other services provided to our residents and 

the public. A partial list of these calls is provided starting on the next page.   

In 2020, the Bannockburn Police Department responded to or initiated 5,160 calls for service.  
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Calls for Service Summary—Yearly Totals 

Four Year Comparison 

The following list contains several service calls that generally produce 10 or more calls each 

year. This list is arranged by using the 2020 totals, from most to least.  

Offense (Code) 2017 2018 2019 2020 

Premise Exam (7041) 1879 1811 1885 2358 

Selective Traffic Enforcement (7048) 475 411 470 621 

Home Watch (7044) 420 438 368 403 

Check/Secure Park (7004) 369 372 368 295 

Public Service (7040) 156 195 127 184 

Assist Other Agency (7001) 181 152 171 152 

Burglar Alarm (7082) 154 132 134 108 

Ambulance Call (7021) 118 109 90 71 

Fire Alarm (7033) 49 59 64 62 

Other Complaints (7079) 65 59 41 60 

Abandoned 911 Call (7911) 39 56 87 59 

Roadway Debris (7250) 74 103 65 58 

Motorist Assist (7503) 101 94 105 55 

Assist Village Hall (7002) 72 224 116 54 

Animal Problem (7245) 39 63 56 52 

Suspicious Auto (7121) 40 50 55 47 

Traffic Collision - Property Damage (7572) 43 66 64 47 

Traffic Complaint (7521) 49 45 57 44 

Vehicle Lock Out (7051) 58 57 58 42 

Other Investigation (7199) 40 47 37 30 

Trustee Delivery (7003) 25 14 15 28 
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Calls for Service Summary—Yearly Totals  

Offense 2017 2018 2019 2020 

Parking Complaint (7522) 47 20 20 27 

Fire Call (7024) 38 20 19 26 

Suspicious Person (7123) 14 18 21 19 

Traffic Collision - Private Property (7573) 32 32 31 13 

Hold Up Alarm (7083) 6 9 8 8 

Railroad Safety (7047) 8 4 4 8 

Speed Board (7050) N/A N/A N/A 7 

Suspended/Revoked License (2480) 18 10 6 7 

Traffic Investigation (7539) 22 22 27 7 

Fingerprinting (7039) 23 11 6 6 

Theft Over $500 (0810) 4 6 10 5 

No Driver’s License (2470) 3 2 2 4 

Traffic Collision - Personal Injury (7571) 12 20 14 3 

Theft Under $500 (0820) 4 8 3 1 

Other Activity: 

• 6 intoxicated drivers were arrested and charged with DUI.  

• Child Safety Technicians installed or inspected 6 child safety seats at the Bannockburn Police Department 

in 2020.  
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Traffic Accidents—Yearly Totals 

Four Year Comparison 

The above chart shows the total number of traffic accidents handled by the Bannockburn Police Department 

for each year shown. On the following pages, these accidents are broken down into five areas of occurrence: 

Property Damage (on Village Roadways), Private Property (includes parking lots), Personal Injury, Fatal, and 

Deer (car vs. deer). 

On Village Roadways & Private Property Accidents 

Four Year Comparison 

Roadways (Damage Only)  Private Property 
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Personal Injury Accidents 

Four Year Comparison 

Fatal Accidents 

Four Year Comparison 

2017 2018 2019 2020 

0 0 0 0 
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Traffic Accident Locations 

For the Year 2020 

Half Day Road (IL Route 22) at Waukegan Road (IL Route 43) was the number one location for 

traffic crashes. 

Private Property Traffic Accident Locations 

For the Year 2020 
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Enforcement Activity 

In 2011, the Department implemented a Compliance ticket as a way to issue a citation for 

minor violations that would often times be dismissed by a judge in court or, because of the 

high fine associated with the charge, an officer would not issue a ticket.  Compliance tickets 

cover minor infractions such as tinted driver’s window, seat belts, one headlight, cell phone 

use, etc.  

The officers issue written warnings for minor infractions such as failure to use a turn signal or 

for other less serious violations. Since our system changed in 2011, the officers are able to use 

this third option when stopping a vehicle for a traffic violation in the Village of Bannockburn. 
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Traffic Stop Data Collection 

The Bannockburn Police Department expressly prohibits racial profiling and other biased

-based policing.  

Since 2004, all Law Enforcement Agencies in Illinois are mandated to keep statistical 

data on every vehicle that is stopped for a traffic violation. The Illinois Department of 

Transportation is responsible for collecting and compiling the data and results can be 

found on their website www.dot.il.gov. Regardless of the outcome (verbal waring, 

written warning or traffic ticket), a “Traffic Stop Data Sheet” is required to be 

completed. The state mandated program resulted in extra time officers spent completing 

a traffic stop and additional time by records personnel to input the data into a special 

computer program. 

An important word to understand when looking at traffic stop data is “benchmark.” A 

benchmark is terminology used by the Illinois Department of Transportation and 

Northwestern University to describe the acceptable level of minorities being stopped by 

a community. In the Village of Bannockburn, a 30.58% benchmark was established by 

Lake County.  

At the time of publication of this report, the traffic stop data was not made available by 

the State of Illinois. When the data is made available, it can be found on the Illinois 

Department of Transportation’s website.  
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2020 MEMBERSHIPS 
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Multi-Jurisdictional Task Forces 

Both large and small police departments pull resources and manpower together in an effort to 

provide their citizens with the best service possible. This cooperation allows for help, when 

needed, that would otherwise not be affordable by a single agency. The Bannockburn Police 

Department belongs to, and participates in, the following task forces: 

Major Crash Assistance Team (MCAT) 

MCAT was established by an Inter-Governmental Agreement in July, 2004. The Agreement 

reads in part: “In recognition of the fact that the efficient investigation of serious traffic 

crashes is enhanced when agencies have access to the resources and support of other agencies. 

Further, it is recognized that a primary goal in the investigation of serious traffic crashes is to 

establish an accurate record of the factors and conditions leading up to the traffic crash.” There 

are 29 contributing agencies and 6 non-contributing agencies involved in MCAT. The 

Bannockburn Police Department is represented in MCAT by part-time officer Jared Tyunaitis, 

and in 2020, he assisted on the following cases.  

January 1, 2020 Mundelein 

March 6, 2020 North Chicago 

April 14, 2020 Fox Lake 

April 16, 2020 Wauconda 
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Lake County Major Crime Task Force (LCMCTF) 

During the calendar year of 2020, Officer Robert Ogden worked as an Evidence Technician 

with the Lake County Major Crime Task Force, and assisted the following Lake County 

Illinois Police Departments with their cases.  

March 15, 2020 Round Lake Beach Officer Involved Shooting 

March 17, 2020 North Chicago Shooting 

May 5, 2020 Riverwoods Human Remains Discovery 

May 10, 2020 Fox Lake Suspicious Death 

June 16, 2020 Beach Park Officer Involved Shooting 

July 20, 2020 Zion Homicide 

September 7, 2020 North Chicago Homicide 

September 16, 2020 Gurnee Suspicious Death 

December 15, 2020 Zion Double Homicide 
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Northern Illinois Police Alarm System (NIPAS) 

NIPAS was established by an Inter-Governmental Service Agreement in 1983. The specific 

intent of this agreement is to permit the police departments of each community to more fully 

safeguard the lives, persons, and property of all citizens. The NIPAS Car Plan and Emergency 

Services Team (EST) is the largest multiagency SWAT Team in the Country. The team consists 

of more than 100 police officers that can handle any tactical situation or high-risk incident. 

Officers Patricia McConnell (Retired) and Jeff Devroy, NIPAS Hostage Negotiators, assisted 

the following Northern Illinois Police Departments with the following cases.  

January  6, 2020 Winnetka Armed Subject 

January  29, 2020 Glenview Armed, Barricaded Subject 

February 19, 2020 Schaumburg Serving a High-Risk Warrant  

June 19, 2020 Gurnee Homicidal Subject 

June 28, 2020 Des Plaines 
Domestic Violence/ Incident/

Barricaded Subject 

October 30, 2020 Antioch Barricaded Subject 

November 10, 2020 Glenview Armed, Barricaded Subject 

December 18, 2020 Waukegan Barricaded Subject 
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Illinois Law Enforcement Alarm System (ILEAS) 

ILEAS was established by an Inter-Governmental Agreement in January of 2003. ILEAS is a 

product of the Illinois Terrorism Task Force of the Illinois Association of Chiefs of Police and 

is intended to provide a mutual aid system for all law enforcement agencies operating within 

Illinois. ILEAS is designed to provide law enforcement assistance to communities during any 

emergency condition and is not limited to acts of terrorism. ILEAS was modeled after NIPAS, 

except that ILEAS applies to all Illinois Law Enforcement Agencies (county, state, federal, 

university, and railroad). NIPAS is limited to local municipal law enforcement agencies.  

Lake County Metropolitan Enforcement Group (LCMEG) 

The Illinois Intergovernmental Drug Laws Enforcement Act authorizes the establishment of 

Metropolitan Enforcement Groups to promote cooperation and increase efficiency in the 

enforcement of drug laws among units of local government. LCMEG helps to keep drugs out 

of the Village of Bannockburn. The group also makes the following services available to 

member agencies:  

• Drug training  

• Drug presentations  

• Free drug testing kits for parents  

• Equipment (undercover vehicles)  

• Drug arrest assistance  



BANNOCKBURN POLICE DEPARTMENT - 2020 ANNUAL REPORT  

 

 62 

Mobile Field Force 

The Mobile Field Force is designed to provide rapid, organized and disciplined response to 

civil disorder, crowd control or other situations. Mobile Field Forces are formally structured 

teams based on a platoon of law enforcement officers from multiple agencies with an assigned 

leader. Tactics used are based on small squad tactics developed by the Office of Domestic 

Preparedness as well as the more traditional Mobile Field Force and general police patrol 

tactics.  

October 10, 2021 Evanston 

October 11, 2021 Northbrook 

October 17-19, 2021 Evanston 

October 21-25, 2021 Evanston 

October 28-29, 2021 Evanston 

November 7, 2021 Evanston 

November 8, 2021 Schaumburg 

November 9, 2021 Evanston 

November 11-13, 2021 Evanston 

November 20, 2021 Evanston 

December 28, 2021 North Riverside 
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Northeastern Illinois Regional Crime Laboratory (NIRCL) 

Membership with the NIRCL was established in May of 1987 by an Inter-Governmental 

Agreement. The agreement was updated in 2007 and the crime lab moved from Highland Park 

to Vernon Hills. The crime lab performs numerous services for the Bannockburn Police 

Department:  

• Process fingerprints  

• Process DUI kits  

• Chemistry tests to establish drug identification  

• Destroy firearms and drugs  

• Handwriting analysis and comparison  

• Assist at crime scenes  

East Shore Radio Network (ESRN) 

The ESRN was established by an Inter-Governmental Service Agreement in September of 

1971. Members of the network include Deerfield, Highland Park, Lake Forest, Riverwoods, 

Highwood, and Lake Bluff. These communities shared the same police radio frequency. The 

governing board consisted of the Chief of Police from each member department. The network 

provided purchasing efficiency for radio, telephone, and computer equipment.  

The Deerfield Consolidated Dispatch Center 

The East Shore Radio Network is in the process of being dissolved.  The Deerfield 

Consolidated Dispatch Center is located in the Deerfield Police Department and its members 
include the Deerfield Police Department, the Bannockburn Police Department, the Riverwoods 
Police Department, and its newest member, the Lincolnshire Police Department.  All of the 
listed agencies share the same radio frequency and assist each other when needed for 

emergencies or calls for service.  It is a very excellent team of agencies working together to 
serve their communities.   



BANNOCKBURN POLICE DEPARTMENT - 2020 ANNUAL REPORT  

 

 64 

2020 Candid Camera 

 


